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Dear Member, if you have any news or garden related small ads that you would like to be included in the Newsletter, please phone me, 01372 724138, or email me, margarethaslam6@gmail.com
Sadly, our outing has had to be cancelled due to lack of support. All money paid will be returned. If anyone is willing to drive there and take passengers please let Marian know on 020 8393 8019.

Our subs are now due. Thanks to all those who have already paid. If pre-covid you had a road rep deliver newsletters and collect your sub, please put £3 aside as they will be calling to collect it and deliver your new card. If you prefer to pay by bank transfer, details will be sent by email or via your rep.
On the 21st March Neil Miller gave us a lovely talk about 'Secrets of Hever Castle'. Neil is the Head Gardener there, so is in a good position to know! He very kindly donated his speakers fee to Perennial, which was set up in 1839 to help retired head gardeners. They used to live in tied accommodation and had to move out when they retired, and faced hardship. Perennial now helps any that fall on hard times.
Hever dates from 1120, just a wooden farm house then, the castle we see today was built in 1450 and was Anne Boleyn's childhood home. Lots of different owners were in charge until William Waldorf Astor bought it. He came from America but declared that 'America is no place for a gentleman!' He was the richest man on the planet, so could make all alterations that he wanted. In 1900 there were no gardens and the ground was rather boggy. He wanted to make an impression, so had a huge wall built all the way round to hide what he was doing until it was complete, and slept with a revolver under his pillow. Expense was no object, so he paid 2000 Irish navvies to construct the gardens. It took 800 of them to dig out the lake with picks and shovels and construct the six acre island in the centre. He wanted some Tudor elements in his garden. One of these was a topiary chess set, but of course Henry VIII was no good at chess, he kept losing his queens!

There are also herb beds, people are surprised to see tansy in with the culinary herbs. It is there because it repels midges, also ants. The medicinal herbs include peonies – their sticky stems were supposed to help skin infections. Also hellebores, eating the flowers was supposed to cure madness, but only in men! Also strewing herbs to scent the rooms. 

The maze takes about two weeks to clip and then another six weeks to pick up all the clippings! The yew clippings are all saved for chemotherapy use.

The Italian garden was constructed because Astor had been an ambassador to Rome and brought back a lot of statuary and urns, including masses from Pompeii. Sandstone was carried by horse and cart from Tunbridge Wells. Pistachio, olive trees and pomegranates grow in the full sun, although there is not enough heat for large fruit.

The sunken garden used to be a Roman bath, and is now fully planted. Usually a quiet part of the garden, gardeners like to eat their lunch there.

The Loggia has a beautiful fountain with statues spouting water. Ladies from the local WI were invited to clean the statues once a year with Brillo pads and Ajax, but this has been stopped! Now just warm water is used.

The Water Maze was constructed to amuse children. Some of the stepping stones shoot water unexpectedly, and hopefully they will notice tadpoles and fish on their route round. There are also jousting tournaments and long-bow archery.

The Prairie garden was put in four years ago when a lot of plants were left over from a Chelsea exhibit and sold to Hever.

The Rose Garden has over four thousand roses. Neil tries to buy scented ones, with 'Iceberg' all round the edges of the surrounding walls, and a large group of 'Rhapsody in Blue' for contrast. They do try not to spray, but the air is trapped by the walls and black spot, rust and mildew begin to be a problem from July onwards. If you see this, don't compost the leaves or it will come back next year. Water with a capful of Jeyes Fluid to a 5 litre watering can in Autumn on both the plants and the soil around. It does smell a bit lavatorial for a while though.

The blue garden exists because it was Lady Astor's favourite colour.

The herbaceous borders are based on Gertrude Jekyll colour plans with white at the far ends merging into hot colours in the centres.

The Dahlia borders give great Autumn colour as the herbaceous borders go over. They lift their tubers later on and dust with sulphur.

Hever used to close in Winter and not open again until April, but now they stay open for Christmas. Neil has the figure for Father Christmas but not the temperament. After the first time, when Father Christmas was ill, he was the stand-in but wasn't asked again!

People asked about ghosts. There is supposed to be a lady who crosses one of the bridges, but Neil is rather doubtful as that bridge wasn't constructed until 1900. However several gardeners have independently noticed a smell of shag tobacco behind them when they are busy planting. Maybe Lord Astor is supervising!

When is the best time to visit? Something to see all year round, better buy a season ticket!

A lovely talk, and good to see everyone back in the Hall again.
On 16th May Paul Patton will be talking about 'Growing for the Kitchen' and on the 20th June Suzanne Etherton will discuss 'Planting and Design.' Both at St Barnabas Church Hall, Temple Road KT19 8HA at 8pm. Plenty of parking behind the Hall. Entrance £2, or £3 for non-members, to include raffle ticket and refreshments. 

Please bring anything suitable for a raffle prize, it all adds to the fun of the evening.
Sad News: Esther Barley has died on April 1st, just the day before her 99th birthday. Esther was the founder member of Epsom Garden Flower Club in 1968, and went on to be the Treasurer and later the Programme Secretary and then the President from 1995 until it closed in 2015. People who went on coach trips with her will always remember how she loved plant sales, and was always first at the tables rather than saving sales until the end! She was a keen grower too, and her daughters remember being woken up by the creak of the airing cupboard door as Esther couldn't wait to check on her seedlings!
If you are making a seed order from Dobies include the Order Code deleted for a 40% discount on seeds and 10% discount on other items. Just for members of Epsom Garden Society. To see the catalogue look at www.dobies.co.uk, or phone me, Margaret, 01372 724138, and I will put a paper one through your door. 
Banstead Horticultural Society would like to invite us to their talk on 9th July. Pippa Greenwood is coming to talk about 'My Life in Gardening', and this will be at Banstead Community Hall, Park Road SM7. It starts at 2pm for 2.30pm, and tickets are £12 through their website www.bansteadhorticulturalsociety.com. Ticket holders only.
Ecological are organising a half day workshop about Summer Currant Pruning on 25th June from 10am – 1. They will explain pruning techniques for gooseberries, red and white currants. Mid-summer will be an ideal time for this short practical workshop to give you the skills and confidence you need to tackle your own fruit garden. Full instructions will be provided and lots of notes to take away so that you can nurture your currant bushes and grow bumper harvests for years to come. This will be held outside, so be prepared for the great British Summer! Held at Carshalton Community Allotment, [access between 33-35 Colston Avenue] SM5 2PW. Book at foodecolocal.org.uk, or phone 020 8404 1522.
Have you ever thought about exhibiting at an RHS Show? They are free to enter, and open to all, with prize money, cups and glassware to compete for. For further information, schedules and entry forms look at the website https://www.rhs.org.uk/shows-events/exhibit-at-a-show/rhs-horticultural-competitions or contact Georgina Barter, the competitions manager at georginabarter@rhs.org.uk.

Small Ads.: Do have a look behind the hedge at 22 Manor Green Road where lots of hardy perennials are for sale for charity. Money through the letter box please.

Various pieces of bee-hive equipment for sale. Please phone xxxxx
Best wishes Margaret

